 MINUTES – FEBRUARY 25, 2021
The Caswell County Board of Commissioners met in special session at the Caswell County Historic Courthouse, Yanceyville, North Carolina at 6:00 p.m. on Thursday, February 25, 2021.  The meeting was held electronically using Zoom Webinar software.  Members present from the Board of Commissioners: David Owen, Chairman, Jeremiah Jefferies, Vice Chairman, William E. Carter, John D. Dickerson, Nathaniel Hall, Rick McVey, and Steve Oestreicher.  Also present: Bryan Miller, County Manager, Cori Lindsay, Economic Developer, Matthew Hoagland, Planning Director, and A.J. Fuqua, Solid Waste Director.  Paula P. Seamster, Clerk to the Board, recorded the minutes.

WELCOME

Chairman Owen welcomed everyone to the 2021 continued Planning Work Session.  He stated that he was planning on holding the meeting until 8:00 p.m. and any items that are not covered will be added to the regular meetings so another work session will not have to be scheduled unless absolutely necessary.  
STORM DEBRIS

Chairman Owen stated that even though the Board had a unanimous consent to waive the tipping fee for residents of Caswell County for storm debris he wanted to make it official and to get it into the record so he asked for a motion to waive the tipping fees for storm debris for the Caswell County citizens.
Commissioner McVey moved, seconded by Commissioner Oestreicher to waive the tipping fees for storm debris for Caswell County citizens or residents.

Commissioner McVey asked about the timing of the waiver.  Chairman Owen responded that he and the solid waste director had talked about 2 weeks.  He stated that the Board could leave it as is or the Board could extend that time.  Mr. A.J. Fuqua, Solid Waste Director stated that the schedule now is through March 6th.
Chairman Owen asked if the Board wanted to extend the time.  Commissioner McVey recommended leaving it until March 6th and if it needed to be extended it could be done.  Commissioner Jefferies responded that there were still a lot of branches and limbs in the yards and recommended extending the time.  

Mr. Miller stated for clarification, he asked if the waiver was just for storm debris.  Chairman Owen responded yes it was only for storm debris.

Commissioner Hall asked for a definition of storm debris.  Chairman Owen responded vegetative debris such as tree limbs.  Commissioner Hall wanted to know if other items that were damaged by limbs such as siding would be included as storm debris.  Chairman Owen responded that normally storm debris had been vegetative material but that would be up to the Board to decide.  Mr. Miller stated that homeowners’ insurance usually covers these types of acts.  Chairman Owen asked the Board to proceed with the motion that was on the table, to waive tipping fees for residents of Caswell County only for vegetative storm debris.  
After a roll call vote on the motion, the motion carried unanimously.  (Commissioners Dickerson, Jefferies, Hall, McVey, Oestreicher and Owen voted in favor.)

Chairman Owen stated that the local NC DOT had requested the Board to consider lowering the tipping fee down from $45 and the recommendation from the solid waste director was if the Board did agree to lower the tipping fee to not go below $35.  
Commissioner McVey stated that he could not see the county lowering the tipping fee for the DOT.  He stated that DOT is a state agency, and the county residents pay state taxes and gasoline taxes and all that goes to the DOT for roads and upkeep.  Commissioner McVey stated that all the fire departments helped to remove the debris from the county roads, the only roads that were not cleared by the fire departments were those roads that required backhoes and that was the reason for him saying no to lowering the tipping fee for DOT.  Commissioner Oestreicher agreed with Commissioner McVey.  

Chairman Owen asked for a consensus from the Board on lowering the tipping fee for DOT.  Commissioners McVey, Oestreicher, Dickerson, Hall and Owen did not want to lower the fees.  Commissioner Jefferies was okay with lowering the fees.  Chairman Owen stated that the tipping fee for DOT will remain the same.
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Miller stated that Cori Lindsay, Economic Developer, prepared a slide presentation that will answer most of the questions that the Board submitted for Economic Development.

Ms. Cori Lindsay stated that she reviewed the Board’s questions and she grouped them together.  She stated that she wanted to go back and review the strategic plan that was set forth 3 or 4 years ago for economic development which was accomplished through community input, interviews, and surveys.
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[image: image2.jpg]Economic Development Goals and Strategies Summary
Goal: Increase Marketing and Communications to Leverage Existing Resources

and Raise Awareness of Caswell County as a Location for Business, Tourists, and
New Residents

*Strategy: Create and maintain an economic development website separate from the county government website.
«Strategy: Bring together partner agencies for collaboration and communication.

* Strategy: Use social media and e-communications to raise awareness of Caswell County.

* Strategy: Create and maintain a common calendar of events.

Goal: Increase Support to Entrepreneurs and Small Businesses

« Strategy: Entrepreneurship training
« Strategy: Explore a mixed-use incubator facility.
« Strategy: Explore an ag-related enterprise center.

Goal: Recruit More People to Caswell County

«Strategy: Create a database of people with a personal connection to Caswell County for a recruitment campaign.
*Strategy: Create an endowment at PCC that will provide free community college tuition to high school graduates.
« Strategy: Get creative with housing development.

Goal: Engage and Coordinate Connectivity

*Strategy: Identify best practices in serving rural areas and funding telecommunications networks.
« Strategy: Quantify the gaps and telecommunications needs.





Ms. Lindsay stated that there were four goals that the community decided on for the economic development efforts:  1) increase marketing and communications; 2) support for entrepreneurships; 3) recruiting people to Caswell; and 4) engaging and coordinating connectivity.  She stated that some of these goals were long term and some were short term.
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and Raise Awareness of Caswell County as a Location for Business, Tourists, and

New Residents
* Strategy: Create and maintain an economic development website separate from the county government website.

« Strategy: Bring together partner agencies for collaboration and communication.
* Strategy: Use social media and e-communications to raise awareness of Caswell County.

« Strategy: Create and maintain a common calendar of events.

www.allincaswellnc.com

Working with numerous partners and agencies on collaborative projects
» Website Project (Chamber, Towns and County)
» GARE (Health Collab, County, Town of Yanceyville)
» CEAD (PCC, Extension, Health Collab)
Currently CoSquare has a facebook site, may be adding more as this grows

Working with same web developer to explore the possibility of a shared
calendar (Towns, County, Chamber, etc)





Ms. Lindsay stated the first one that she viewed as short term was to increase marketing and communications to leverage existing resources and to raise awareness of Caswell County.  She stated there were four strategies for this: 1) create and maintain an economic development website that was separate from the county government and that site www.allincaswellnc.com went live over the summer of 2020 and is active; 2) bring together partner agencies for collaboration and communication and this has been done on several different projects; 3) social media usage and economic development currently has a Facebook page for CoSquare and other sites may be added.
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« Strategy: Entrepreneurship training
« Strategy: Explore a mixed-use incubator facility.
« Strategy: Explore an ag-related enterprise center.

» Developed a robust SBC program during my combined position time
» Partnership with Extension for Ag specific Training
» Ag Forward Conference

» CoSquare hopes to begin offering informational and networking opportunities
when COVID-19 is better under control (Partnerships with SBC, Chamber)

» Developing a Business Resource Guide that is Caswell Specific to help entrepreneur
move their business ideas forward (Partnership with Chamber)

» CoSquare opened at the end of 2020

» Gaining 2-3 new members a week

» Planning an advertising campaign over the next 6 weeks to help expand memberships
» CEAD will go out for design RFQ March 2021

» Education building, Incubator Farm, Food Aggregation, Storage and Distribution for 4P
Foods, local PPFCoop, Food Pantries, Health Dept Clinic Site, Emergency Shelter, and
Walking Trails

> Raised over $5 million, working on balance of $1.5 million




Ms. Lindsay stated that the second goal was to Increase Support for Entrepreneurs and Small Businesses and the three strategies for that was:  Entrepreneurship training, Mixed-use incubator facility, and Ag-related enterprise center.  She stated that CoSquare opened at the end of 2020 and is gaining approximately 2 to 3 members a week.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked what the total membership was for CoSquare.  Ms. Lindsay responded that there are 6 or 7 desk spaces rented and that seems to be where most individual’s comfort level is right now, there are about 8 or 10 coworking memberships.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if the coworking memberships were in addition to the desk spaces.  Ms. Lindsay responded that it was in addition to the 6 or 7 desk spaces.  She stated that there are 2 suites that are fully rented.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that this would be 16 to 19 total participants.  

Commissioner McVey asked what the capacity of CoSquare was.  Ms. Lindsay responded that she could not answer that off hand because the suites vary from 4 to 7 desks in the 11 suites and there is not a capacity for the coworking memberships because people are using the spaces at different times during the day.
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» Our office is not currently doing active business recruitment
» Was not established as a priority of the Strategic Plan
» Expensive and Time Consuming

» Instead we are using a more LONG TERM approach and developing projects
and infrastructure that will catalyze place-based development

» Projects like web redesign, CoSquare and CEAD

» We do however respond to companies interested in relocating to the county
that seek us out.

» mesur.io and Riverside Furniture

» We are also working on a different set of data points that will be used to
measure the long term impact of this type of work in Caswell

» Based on a community capitals framework of rural wealth building
» Working with the Regional Health Collaborative and DRF on this process




Ms. Lindsay stated that she had answers to the questions from the Board.

[image: image6.jpg]Additional Areas to Expand Efforts if
Extra Capacity was Available

» Restructure the Economic Development Office to Include Community
Development Efforts

» Responsible for developing of places, businesses, people and infrastructure.

» Revitalizing community according to the community capitals and rural wealth
building framework - an inclusive and place based development approach.

» With Projects and Positions that focus on:
» Business and Downtown Development
» Infrastructure and Programming Development

» Community Infrastructure

» Business and Housing Infrastructure Focus





Chairman Owen stated that a new business opened in Yanceyville today, Caswell Mercantile, the grand opening was today.  He stated that Whiskers Stitches will be opening Monday in the old Caswell Insurance building.  Chairman Owen stated that there is a group of people that is busy looking trying to revitalize downtown.
Chairman Owen asked the Board if there were other questions that were listed.  He asked Commissioner Hall to email his questions since his audio was not working properly.

Ms. Lindsay stated that the CEAD project is taking a lot of her time right now.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if he heard that plots may be in by this spring.  Ms. Lindsay responded that it would be site prep for the incubator farm piece.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if there would be actual planting or just prepping.  Ms. Lindsay responded that she thought they would just be prepping the soil to get it ready.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that this was good to know.  Ms. Lindsay responded that the food pantry portion that was discussed may come to fruition before the end of the year.

Chairman Owen stated that this answered one of Commissioner Hall’s questions about connecting local farmers with local businesses.  Ms. Lindsay stated that local farmers have gotten memberships at CoSquare and those connections will continue to be made.  

Commissioner Hall asked if the local farmers could sell to the large industrial businesses.  Mr. Miller responded that it seemed that Commissioner Hall wanted to put together a local farmers list and a local businesses list and to try to connect those two groups.  Commissioner Hall stated that this would be the first step, but he wanted more than just that.

Ms. Lindsay stated that one of the components that the CEAD project brings together is there is a for profit partner who will be taking in even small amounts from farmers and using that to redistribute out to direct consumers as well as local businesses.  

Chairman Owen asked if there were any more questions for the economic developer.
ZONING SE

Chairman Owen stated that next on the agenda will be a brief presentation by the planning director and county manager on zoning that had been discussed in the southeast corner of the county.

Mr. Miller stated that after a discussion with the county planner they thought it would be best for Mr. Matthew Hoagland to go over the maps that had been given to the Board, to go over the maps briefly, to go over the table of uses, explain a few things about that, and why certain categories are included in those maps.  He stated that the robust discussion would be delayed until Monday’s Commissioners meeting.  Mr. Miller stated that he and Brian Ferrell would have a presentation to speak to the Board about zoning and conditional rezoning.  He stated that Matthew Hoagland would be in that meeting as well.  He asked Mr. Hoagland to walk the Board through his presentation.
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Mr. Hoagland stated that Draft 1 was a draft that was proposed last year as well as the conditional zoning and conditional rezoning that was discussed more recently.  He stated that the entire map is shaded green but the only areas that needed to be focused on where the townships that were labeled Yanceyville, Leasburg, Anderson and Hightowers.  Mr. Hoagland that that the program he used to create the map only gave him the option to color everything green but those 4 townships were the four that voted in the affirmative on the zoning referendum in November.  He stated that the goal of zoning would be to protect what is already in place.  Mr. Hoagland stated that zoning could not control the color, the shape, the size, the style, or the materials of one- or two-family homes.  He stated that on the map there are 4 primary colors:  green – residential/agricultural zoning; red – highway/business/commercial/institutional type operations; yellow – heavy industrial zoning.  Mr. Hoagland stated he knew that the southeastern part of the county did not want heavy industrial zoning in that community and the only reason it is on the map is because it is a tool that is necessary for conditional zoning and conditional rezoning requires that a zoning category exist so that a property can be zoned to that category if desired but it would only be available if mutually agreed upon by the county.  He shared the corresponding table of uses for Draft Map 1.  Mr. Hoagland stated that this table of uses was what already existed in the Hyco Lake zoned area and he added that four categories to the right.  He stated that the conditional overlay will not be seen but it is there.
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Hyco Lake: RR = Resort/Residential, RB = Resort/Business, IP = Industrial Park
SE Caswell: R/A = Residential Agricultural, HB = Highway Business, HI = Heavy Industrial, RC = Rural Community Districts

Zoning Use Codes:

P = Permitted Use PR = Permitted with Supplemental Regulations

S = Special Use SR = Special Use with Supplemental Regulations
Hyco
Zoning Supplemental SE Caswell Supplemental
Districts Regulations Districts Regulations
Uses RR|RB| IP R/A|[HB|HI|RC

Accessory buildings and uses that are customary and incidental to the permitted uses Pl P P P|lP|P]|P
Amusement parks, Including outdoor rides, bowling alleys, miniature golt, swimming
pools and bathhouses, dance halls P p
Bed and Breakfasts Homes PR Section 6.20 P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Church SR Section 6.2 P p
Church cemeteries SR Section 6.3 > p
Commercial cemeteries SR Section 6.4 PlP
Commercial marinas for the launching, storage, rental, sale and repair of boats P P
Community, county, or municipal sewage treatment plants or water treatment plants SR Section 6.5 P|lP|P]|P
Community, county, or municipal water or sewage pumping stations SR Section 6.6 P| P
Construction yards P Pl P
Country clubs SR Section 6.7 P P
Customary home occupations SR Section 6.8 P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Day nurseries and kindergartens SR Section 6.9 P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Dwelling, manufactured home (on individual lot with permanent foundation) S P
Dwelling, single-family (exclusive of tents and mobile campers) P p PR| Rural Comm. Code
Dwelling, two-family and garage apartments SR Section 6.10 p PR| Rural Comm. Code
Electrical products, sales P P
Family care home PR Section 6.19 P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Farm machinery, sales P PP
Fire stations SR Section 6.11 p 2] p
Fishing and hunting lodges P P PR| Rural Comm. Code
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Hyco Lake: RR = Resort/Residential, RB = Resort/Business, IP = Industrial Park
SE Caswell: R/A = Residential Agricultural, HB = Highway Business, HI = Heavy Industrial, RC = Rural Community Districts

Zoning Use Codes:

P = Permitted Use PR = Permitted with Supplemental Regulations

S = Special Use SR = Special Use with Supplemental Regulations
Hyco
Zoning Supplemental SE Casweli Supplemental
Districts Regulations Districts Regulations
Uses RR|RB| IP R/A|HB|HI|RC

Gasoline or fuel oil storage S P| P
Golf courses, exclusive of miniature golf courses SR Section 6.7 P
Group camp area SR Section 6.12 P
Homes for the aged, clinics, sanitariums SR Section 6.13 2}
Industrial research P P
Industrial uses not otherwise listed S
Institutional facilities P P
Laboratories for testing P Pl P
Lakeside camping area SR Section 6.14 P
Machine shops P P| P
Motels P p
Parks, picnic areas, public Swimming areas, and locations for public access and boat
launching, provided that no commercial facilities be established S P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Printing establishments P >
Public and private schools SR Section 6.7 p p
Public utilities P PlP]|P
Radio, television, and microwave towers and relay stations, offices and studios in
conjunction with said towers SR Section 6.15 P | P
Repair shops P P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Restaurants P P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Riding stables SR Section 6.16 >
Rural Guest Establishment SR Section 6.21 P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Sale of souvenirs, fishing equipment, food and drinks, sporting goods, and gasoline and
oil P P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Service stations P P PR| Rural Comm. Code
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Hyco Lake: RR = Resort/Residential, RB = Resort/Business, IP = Industrial Park
SE Caswell: R/A = Residential Agricultural, HB = Highway Business, HI = Heavy Industrial, RC = Rural Community Districts

Zoning Use Codes:
P = Permitted Use

PR = Permitted with Supplemental Regulations

S = Special Use SR = Special Use with Supplemental Regulations
Hyco
Zoning Supplemental SE Caswell Supplemental
Districts Regulations Districts Regulations
Uses RR|RB| IP R/A|[HB|HI|RC
Shopping centers with retail sales stores, personal services, and offices P P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Signs SR Section 6.17 P | P| P |PR| Rural Comm. Code
Solid Waste Convenience Centers PR Section 6.22 PP
Storage warehouses P p
Swimming clubs SR Section 6.7 P PR| Rural Comm. Code
Temporary camporee (nonprofit youth organization) SR Section 6.18 P
Textile plants P P
Tobacco warehouses P PP Rural Comm. Code
Welding fabrication P P| P Rural Comm. Code
Wholesale establishments P P
Woodworking shops P PP PR| Rural Comm. Code
Wireless Communication Towers PR| PR | PR | Article 9, Part III PR [ PR|PR|PR Article 9, Part III
Uses Not Explicitly Listed *See Next Section*





Mr. Hoagland stated that Draft Maps 2 and 3 are even more simplified and do not include those additional districts.  
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Commissioner Dickerson asked Mr. Hoagland if 4 districts on Map Draft 1coincided with the voting precincts that voted for zoning.  He asked how the Map Draft 1 lines up with the Board of Election areas.  Mr. Miller responded that staff was cognizant that the voting precincts do line up with the townships similarly however they do not exactly line up and when talking about townships it is up to the Board of Commissioners if it passes zoning to use the voting districts or to use the townships moving forward.  Mr. Hoagland stated that Commissioner Dickerson had an excellent question, he pulled up the GIS map of the county and agreed that the Board would have to instruct staff but the similarities of the voting precincts and the townships are about 90 to 95% that voted in the affirmative.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that after the Board’s last discussion on zoning he wanted to make his position clear, he would abide by the will of the people.  He stated that the citizens were asked in a referendum if they wanted zoning and they voted not and he was going to respect the wishes of the citizens and vote no to the proposed zoning scheme that is being worked on.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that the Board was not supposed to act like a group of dictators going against the majority of the voters in Caswell County in enacting a zoning scheme against the will of the people and added that in doing so it would undermine the credibility of the Board.  Chairman Owen responded that the referendum was for countywide zoning and the Board abiding by those wishes by a vote of 5 to 2 to not do countywide zoning.  He stated that the Board through a consensus decided to move forward to investigate a plan to zone the southeast corner of Caswell County which were the original individuals that started this process.  Chairman Owen stated the Board did not enact countywide zoning.  Commissioner Oestreicher added that the referendum stated, ‘should the Caswell County Board of Commissioners adopt a countywide zoning ordinance to implement zoning regulations in all unincorporated areas of Caswell County’.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that Commissioner Oestreicher just said his whole argument and added that if the Board wanted partial zoning then that is what should have been on the referendum and that was not what was put on the referendum.  He added that with the Board coming up with the scheme after the fact was wrong and was a slap to the face of the voters that said they did not want countywide zoning.  Commissioner Oestreicher responded that Commissioner Dickerson’s comments were a slap in the face to the voters in the southeast corner.  Chairman Owen stated that this point was not going to be argued about and added that over 11,000 voters voted on the referendum.  Commissioner Oestreicher added 11,262.  Chairman Owen stated it was a 5,200 votes difference but the Board could not ignore the minority voice and that was the reason the Board came to a consensus to develop a plan to look at zoning to see if the Board would do it or not.  Commissioner Dickerson responded that Chairman Owen just made an excellent point, because the Board is ignoring he minority of the voters in these districts that said they did not want zoning because it was close in those areas and not overwhelming.  Commissioner Dickerson asked Mr. Hoagland if 4 districts on Map Draft 1coincided with the voting precincts that voted for zoning.  He asked how the Map Draft 1 lines up with the Board of Election areas.  Mr. Miller responded that staff was cognizant that the voting precincts do line up with the townships similarly however they do not exactly line up and when talking about townships it is up to the Board of Commissioners if it passes zoning to use the voting districts or to use the townships moving forward.  Mr. Hoagland stated that Commissioner Dickerson had an excellent question, he pulled up the GIS map of the county and agreed that the Board would have to instruct staff but the similarities of the voting precincts and the townships are about 90 to 95%.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that after the Board’s last discussion on zoning he wanted to make his position, he would abide by the will of the people.  He stated that the citizens were asked in a referendum if they wanted zoning and they voted not and he was going to respect the wishes of the citizens and vote no to the proposed zoning scheme.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that the Board was not supposed to act like dictators going against the majority of the voters enacting a zoning scheme against the will of the people and added that in doing so it undermined the credibility of the Board.  Commissioner Oestreicher responded that the voters could not be ignored.  Chairman Owen stated that there was no need for the Board to argue over zoning, the Board had a consensus to move forward and until the consensus changes the Board will move forward with zoning and zoning will not be implemented until after a public hearing.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that the Board did have the votes to force the zoning scheme on the residents of Caswell County and he hoped the voters would remember the members that stabbed them in the back when they run for reelection.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that Commissioner Dickerson’s comments were totally out of order.

Chairman Owen stated that the Board was going to move on.  He asked if there were any specific questions about the draft map.

Chairman Owen asked Mr. Hoagland if the county does not have the rural community district on the map what would be the procedure to have a rural community district.  Mr. Hoagland responded that it would be a procedure similar to the adoption of zoning but if it takes place in the future it would just be an amendment to the zoning map and then go through the normal review and public hearing process and the final decision would be made by the Board of Commissioners.  Chairman Owen stated he wanted to get that clarification because 2 of the 3 maps did not include rural community districts.

Commissioner Carter asked Mr. Hoagland if the Town of Yanceyville was included in the zoning.  Mr. Hoagland responded yes sir and added that he was able to outline the Town of Yanceyville in red.  He added that the Town of Yanceyville was a separate jurisdiction so the county cannot control the zoning inside the town limits of Yanceyville but the township of Yanceyville would be included in the residential/agricultural zoning in the maps.  Mr. Hoagland stated that the Gamelands are owned by the state and the county cannot control that either so that land is exempt as well.  Commissioner Carter stated that he represents the Yanceyville district, and he has had a lot of calls and visits from people who are against zoning.

Chairman Owen asked if anyone else had any questions about the map.

Commissioner Jefferies stated that there have been a lot of disagreements with the Commissioners and he asked the Chairman to take a vote to see if there are 4 votes for zoning or four votes against zoning and then the Board could move forward.  Chairman Owen responded that the Board came to a consensus of 5 to 2 to move forward with the development of a plan on the southeastern part of the county to be zoned.  He stated that the Board has not voted to do zoning however the Board did vote for staff and the planning department to put together a plan of what zoning would look like in the southeast corner where the voting districts voted in favor of zoning.  Chairman Owen stated that there would be community meetings as well as a public hearing, but the Board will need something to show to those people in those areas that want zoning.  He stated that the Board will not vote tonight on whether it will be zoned or not because the Board needed to follow the steps in the process.

Commissioner Carter asked how it much it was going to cost the county to hold the community meetings, etc.  Chairman Owen responded that it would not cost any more than any other community meetings that are held.  He stated there would be staff time and the only cost for the public hearing would be for the advertisements.  

Commissioner Jefferies stated that that this was the third time that zoning had been put on the referendum and it was voted down.  He stated that a lot of taxpayer money had been spent on this and that was why he asked the Chairman to call the roll to vote on whether to proceed or not.  Chairman Owen responded that until the Board decides on a map it cannot be voted on and the Board cannot vote to do zoning until after a public hearing can be held.  

Commissioner Carter stated that Commissioner Jefferies was saying there was no need to proceed with the community meetings if there are not four commissioners in favor of it.  Chairman Owen responded that the vote had already taken place and the consensus was 5 to 2.

Commissioner Dickerson stated that Commissioner Carter had indicated that he had second thoughts and the Board should want to vote on this to avoid continuing to spend taxpayer money when the votes may not be there to see the project through.  Chairman Owen responded that the Board cannot vote on the plan because the Board has not decided on the map.  He stated that the Board would do a consensus on whether to continue with the plan.  Commissioner Oestreicher responded that this was not right.  Chairman Owen stated that Commissioner Oestreicher was correct the Board already voted 5 to 2.  

Commissioner Dickerson moved to see if the Board wanted to proceed with the zoning plan.  He stated that he wanted to know tonight that the Board had the votes to force the zoning issue through because he was hearing that there may not be enough votes and he wanted to know for sure.

Commissioner Hall tried to make a statement, but his audio would not allow clear reception.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked Commissioner Hall to call in to the meeting.

Mr. Miller asked Chairman Owen if the meeting could be recessed so that Commissioner Hall could try to reconnect to the meeting.

RECESS

The Board took a brief recess.

ZONING SE (cont’d)

Commissioner Hall stated that he did not know how the meeting was advertised and added that the meeting was a work session and as a work session the Board cannot just make motion and conduct business without advertising to everybody.  Chairman Owen responded that items listed on the agenda even in a work session can be voted on or motioned on and that was his understanding from the county attorney.  Commissioner Hall stated okay.  Chairman Owen responded that there may be something in the Rules of Procedure regarding this, but he could check on it.  Commissioner Hall stated that this was just an observation.

Chairman Owen reiterated that the reason the Board was where it is was because the Board had a consensus, 5 to 2, to proceed with having staff to develop a plan and that was the reason the Board was looking at the maps.

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that that he could give the votes on the areas affected by the map.  He stated that the reason the southeast corner was selected was because looking at the voting map the following was the voting results from the four areas:  Anderson 59% in favor, Leasburg 54% in favor, Prospect Hill 54% in favor, and Yanceyville 52% in favor of zoning on the November ballot.

Commissioner Carter stated the Board did consensus, it did not take an actual vote.  Chairman Owen responded that the Board did not vote because it cannot vote to zone until all the procedures are followed such as a public hearing.  Commissioner Carter stated again that he has received a lot of phone calls and a lot of farmers have visited him that are against zoning, so he was going to vote against this.  

Commissioner Oestreicher asked Commissioner Carter what these people were against.  Commissioner Carter responded that 75 million people voted for Trump and he carried some states and some states he did not.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked Commissioner Carter if he knew what the people were against because the plan had not been defined.  Commissioner Carter responded that they were against zoning period.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that zoning was a concept…  Commissioner Hall asked the Chairman to move forward with the rest of the meeting.  Commissioner Oestreicher responded that he was very comfortable with that.

Commissioner Dickerson stated that by this logic he guessed that Trump could be president of all the states he won and all the people would be happy with that, that is what it sounds like was happening here.  He said the Board was trying to pick and choose and the people of Caswell County will not be happy.  Commissioner Hall responded that only Commissioner Carter brought up Trump and everybody had been talked about zoning.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that it was a metaphor to explain how ludicrous it was with the Board moving forward with zoning against the will of the people.  Commissioner Oestreicher responded that the only thing that was ludicrous was Commissioner Dickerson’s comment about voting for Trump because the Board was talking about zoning and stated once again Commissioner Dickerson’s logic was once again specious.  Commissioner Dickerson asked Commissioner Oestreicher how he could act the way he does and asked how he got elected.  Commissioner Oestreicher responded that Commissioner Dickerson was out of order.  Chairman Owen stated that this was out of order.  He asked if anyone had any questions about the maps.

Chairman Owen asked if there was no heavy industrial area on the map would there need to be a procedure to add a heavy industrial area later.  Mr. Hoagland responded yes if the county wanted to accommodate heavy industry in the future under conditional zoning there would need to be an option of heavy industrial zoning in order to zone property to that category.  He stated that he did not believe the state of North Carolina allows the county to add categories, it would need to be available going in the process.

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that a property owner could come before the Board and request the Board to rezone his or her property an existing zoned category.  Mr. Hoagland responded yes.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that a property owner could sell his property to anyone he chose to.  Mr. Miller responded yes after the review and approval by the Board of Commissioners.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that the property owner could sell it to anyone he wanted to.  Mr. Miller responded that this was true.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that then whoever owns it wants to have it rezoned they would then need to come before the Board to get approval for the rezoning.  Mr. Hoagland responded that this was correct.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that this was the reason for calling it conditional zoning and this would only apply to the area that is designated and other areas could be carved out.  Mr. Miller responded that this was true, any township could be carved out.

Chairman Owen asked if there were any other questions on the maps or table of uses.  He stated that the county manager and the county attorney will have a discussion on zoning at the Monday Board meeting.  Mr. Miller responded that this was an agenda item on the Monday Board meeting.  Chairman Owen asked the Board to look at the maps and come to a consensus on the maps at the Monday meeting.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if Chairman Owen was talking about the specifics of the maps or the concepts of the maps because there are 3 different concepts in the maps with some examples.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated at this point the Board did not have enough information to choose a map. Chairman Owen responded that he understood what Commissioner Oestreicher was saying but he thought the Board could decide on a map with all the different categories identified so they could be already in the zoning or have a map with just residential/agricultural and everyone would have to apply for conditional rezoning.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that he thought he and Chairman Owen were saying the same thing that the Board would be signing off on the concept.  Chairman Owen responded that this was correct.
SALARY AND GRADE PLAN/SALARY STUDY

Mr. Miller stated that he had prepared a brief presentation for Pay and Grade Classification System, more specifically a step and grade plan.  He explained the different terminology that would be used in the presentation.
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Mr. Miller stated that a COLA or cost of living adjustment is not a raise and he said that he would explain this in more detail later.  He stated a COLA helps an employee to maintain his or her lifestyle, it does not improve his or her financial position.  Mr. Miller stated that a COLA simply adjusts for inflation and was using tied to the Consumer Price Index however this Board has not tied these two things together before.  He stated that inflation affects everything including children’s education, power bill, gas, service rates, healthcare, education, etc.
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Mr. Miller explained the Consumer Price Index.
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Mr. Miller stated that for the last 4 fiscal years the Consumer Price Index has risen a total of 7.5% which means that consumers pay 7.5% today more than they did 4 years ago.  He added that Social Security had increased through COLAs 7.7% over that same 4-year period.  Mr. Miller stated that Caswell County had increased COLAs 6.5% over this 4 year period so the difference between the CPI and what Caswell County had allotted is -1% and a -1.2% between what Social Security had approved for increases in social security payments which means that Caswell County employees cannot buy as much today with their paycheck as they could 4 years ago.
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Mr. Miller explained what a salary adjustment is.  
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Mr. Miller explained what a merit raise is.  He stated that in the picture on the left the gentlemen had done a lot of work and had solved the problem and he is getting a raise and this was where merit raises are used as a good tool.  Mr. Miller stated that in the picture on the right the supervisor was telling the employee that her work was very good but she was not perky enough so she was not receiving a merit raise and this was the problem with merit raises because it is based on how they are administered.  He stated that merit raised should be used to reward employees for exemplary work but each person examining the employee has different life experiences which lead to different expectations and ways of grading employees.  
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Mr. Miller explained a job reclassification.
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Mr. Miller explained what a grade and step plan was.  He stated that these would be set salaries for employees after they have been in a position for x amount of time and have met certain criteria and qualifications.
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Mr. Miller gave the Board a snapshot of the pay and grade plan that the county developed in 2017 and was presented to the Board and at that time the Board did not approve moving forward with the plan.  He stated that a step and grade plan has a minimum, midpoint and a maximum and between the minimum and the maximum there are 10 different steps and these steps correlate to the number of years an employee spends with the county and the employee’s level of performance during that 10 year period.  Mr. Miller stated that a grade and step plan would make calculated salary requirements easier and more transparent during the budget process and would make calculating future salary requirements easier.  He stated that COLAs could still be given by the Board and would be allocated across the entire pay scale.  Mr. Miller stated that merit raises could be incorporated in the grade and step plan to reward employees who go above and beyond your job responsibilities or meet and exceed the goals set forth by the Board and/or department head.  He stated that he contacted some of his colleagues about the price of conducting a salary study and it would cost approximately $50,000 to administer the salary study for all the employees in Caswell County.

Commissioner Dickerson asked if the salary study would include a job study to look for savings as well.  Mr. Miller responded that the organization would come in and interview employees or one employee in a job class and gave the example of 10 social worker II only one would be interviewed to determine what work should actually be done, if the salary needed to be adjusted based on the work that is actually being done, etc. Commissioner Dickerson asked if it could include a software program that could enhance a job that is being done or if a workload is too heavy or light and if there are any opportunities for savings.  Mr. Miller responded that this would be a time and efficiency study and not a pay and grade classification study, these are two difference things.  He stated that the state does this for the Department of Social Services and the state lets them know if positions need to be added or removed and he thought the state did this on a yearly basis.  Commissioner Dickerson asked if someone would come in to do this study that would have an unbiased opinion.  Mr. Miller responded that he was sure that there were agencies that could do this.  Commissioner Dickerson stated that he would love to see something done for the training for the current employees to prepared them for the future openings in positions.  Mr. Miller agreed and stated that training was an area that the county tries to increase employees willingness to train and one way this can be done would be through the step and grade plan because the plan spoke to new credentials or training to be reclassed.  Commissioner Dickerson asked how both studies could be made a reality.  Mr. Miller responded that during the budget sessions the Board could talk about the cost associated with both types of plans and if the Board approved moving forward it could take place during the next budget year.  Commissioner Dickerson thanked Mr. Miller for his information.

Commissioner Carter stated that if the merits were done right it would be a good thing, but a lot of times supervisors gives merit raises to his or her favorite.  He asked if the merit raised were approved if the supervisor would give these or if the county manager would be involved as well.  Mr. Miller responded that it would depend on what the Board approved.  He stated that he agreed with Commissioner Carter that the merit raises are hard to do because there was no set standard to go by for these types of raises.   He stated that the county currently does not have a system for raises in place and it would be helpful for employees and staff if there was a system in place.

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that one way to deal with employee favoritism would be through the supervisor’s supervisor.  Mr. Miller responded that the county has a grievance policy to address some of those issues.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that the idea of having a grade and pay program would provide structure to the county.

Commissioner Carter stated that the merit system is a good system to use if it is used properly.  

Mr. Miller stated that during the budget process if the Board would like to see some numbers on a step and grade system, he could get that information.  He stated that the study could be costly, but it may be worth the money.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked what it cost to train a new employee.  Mr. Miller responded that this was true.  Commissioner Oestreicher then asked what an employee’s retention was worth.  He asked if there was a need for a motion on this.  Chairman Owen responded no; this would need to be decided on during the budget process.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that county manager proposed having numbers for the budget.  Mr. Miller responded that when the budget process begins the Board can direct staff to do that at that point in time or now, either one, and the data can be gathered.  Chairman Owen stated that the data can be gathered because was a discussion that the Board would have.  Mr. Miller responded that he would start to gather the information.
BETTER COMMUNICATION WITH RESIDENTS

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that everyone wanted better communication but the tools to do this are limited.  He stated that there was one newspaper in the county and he was not sure about the circulation of that newspaper and it could get expensive if the county had to advertise in all the other newspapers in the county.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that people do not listen to the radio anymore and the internet was sketchy at best.  He stated that the county has the county website that was used for announcing meetings, but it was not used for informational purposes.  Mr. Miller responded that this was correct.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that the county has made tremendous strides with the Code Red system but it was almost a telemarketer thing because people don’t want to hear a robocall but this system should be used for safety things that affect people directly related to weather.  He stated that he did not have an answer for better communications with the residents, but the Board could discuss ways to get information out to the residents better.  Commissioner Oestreicher suggested that the Public Information Officer, the county clerk, to investigate ways that the county can do a better job communicating with the citizens to get information out there.  He stated that factual information needed to be sent out.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that he would like to see the clerk to the Board to take this on as a project.  Chairman Owen responded that he agreed, and he thought the county should use every avenue available and will cost some money especially when it pertains to large issues and getting that information out to the citizens.  He stated that the county needed to use social media, newspapers, etc.  Chairman Owen stated that Code Red was good, but it is used for emergency situations.  He stressed that citizens needed to get signed up with Code Red to get some of the emergency type information as well as other information.  Chairman Owen stated that he did not have a problem with the clerk investigating what other counties are doing to try to get more information out to the majority of the residents.  
ADDRESS A LACK OF COMMERCIAL HOUSING

Chairman Owen stated that this would be an item that could be added to a regular meeting agenda since Commissioner Hall had lost connection to the meeting.
ALL NEW PROJECTS SHOULD BE CONFIRMED BY A 

UNANIMOUS VOTE OF THE COMMISSIONERS

Commissioner Jefferies stated that he thought the employees that worked for the Board should be given a list of goals and then they would be reviewed for a raise.  Chairman Owen responded that he was presently working on some items that dealt with this issue that would be objective for the county manager and goals that would have to be met.  He planned to bring this before the Board within the next month.

Chairman Owen asked Commissioner Jefferies to discuss the new projects being confirmed by a unanimous vote by the commissioners.  

Commissioner Jefferies stated that he was in a class in Raleigh and it was stated that any new project that it needed to be a unanimous vote and that all the commissioners needed to vote of it.  Chairman Owen responded that he personally did not agree with this because too much power could be given to a commissioner and he was not sure that a lot would get accomplished.  He stated that he understood what Commissioner Jefferies said and it would be great to always have a unanimous consensus of the Board, but he did not think this would be possible.  

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that this was an interesting idea, and he would like to see all the commissioners work as a team, but he agreed with Chairman Owen that he did not think this would be possible.

Mr. Miller stated that if the Board would like staff could look to see how this concept relates to state statute and how it would apply.  Chairman Owen responded that he thought state statute states it would be a majority vote, but he asked the county manager to check into this. 

Chairman Owen stated that if this was something that Commissioner Jefferies wanted to pursue the Board can look at the Rules of Procedure and policies as well as hear from the county manager on the information that he has found in the statutes are it relates to this issue.
AGENDA ITEMS FOLLOW UP

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that the Board had modified the way the agenda was being sent out with the action items, old business, and new business but he would like to take the next step and that would be to follow up on the action items.  He stated that these would be actions that the county manager or clerk would be assigned to do.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that he would like to create a way to keep a list of the action items on what the item was, who was going to accomplish it, and a time frame so that these items could be followed on a periodic basis that is reasonable on the status.  He stated that he was sure the clerk could figure out a way to track these action items and to keep these items with the agenda packet so the Board could track the items.  Commissioner Oestreicher proposed that the county manager and the clerk to develop a tracking system to capture the action items, track them, and update on the status.
Chairman Owen stated that he had tried to keep up with the actions that the Board had taken over the last couple of years but he thought it would be good to actually have some type of form that the Board could see what had taken place.  He directed the county manager and the clerk to come up with some type of form to track the action items.  Mr. Miller responded that this could be done.
ANNOUNCEMENT

Mr. Miller announced that the Gunn Memorial Public Library will be reopening on Monday, March 1st with limited capacity and limited hours and to contact the library for more information.
OTHER ITEMS
Commissioner Carter stated that each commissioner was asked to send in a list to the clerk on items to be discussed and he had not heard that any of his was brought up.  He asked the county manager about the status on the county airport.  Chairman Owen responded that this item was not brought up during economic development because he did not think Commissioner Carter was in the meeting.  Commissioner Carter stated that he was a little late joining the meeting. 

Mr. Miller stated that when the Board talked about the county airport before there was some indication that the Board wanted to move forward with an aviation study and whether or not the county would be eligible to receive this type of funding and the Board directed staff to look for grants to conduct this study.  He stated that he had looked into grants and spoke to several organizations that usually fund grants for the county and none indicated that they would fund a study like this because there are two airports within close proximity.  Mr. Miller stated that to Commissioner Carter’s point there are no airport within close proximity with the capacity that a large airport could bring to the county and house the type of jets that Commissioner Carter proposed.  He stated that he had not received any foot traffic to fund an aviation study through grants.
Commissioner Carter asked the county manager if he was talking about a grant for the assessment study.  Mr. Miller responded that this was correct.  Commissioner Carter stated that he airport funding would be paid by a federal grant 90 to 95% which would cover the land acquisition, runways, taxi ways, lighting, everything except for the operational building.  He stated that he thought it would cost about $50,000 for the aviation assessment study.  

(The connection to the Library was lost.  Commissioners Oestreicher, Owen and McVey as well as the county manager were unable to reconnect to the meeting.)
ADJOURNMENT

At 8:14 p.m. Vice Chairman Jefferies adjourned the meeting.
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